COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
WEDNESDAY 
  AUGUST 14, 2013

CONVENE: 7:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Roll Call
Invocation
Public Comments

A Public Comment Registration Form is required for public testimony. A specific Agenda Item must be indicated on the form in order to speak at the Council meeting. There will be a time limit of three (3) minutes maximum allowed. Please refer to Council Rules of Order and Procedure and the Public Comment Registration Form for more information. 

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of July 9, 2013 meeting.
· August accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - July
Administrative Matters
· Health Insurance Renewal - Kevin Bell CIS/Regence Insurance Agent 

· Employee Salary Reviews
· Third and Final Reading of Ordinance No. 139 Series 2013 Regulating of Dogs in the City Limits of Haines
Old Business
· Sewer Pump Issues
· JUB Engineering Water System Improvements

New Business
Mayor Report

City Recorder Report

Public Works Report 
Council/Committee Reports
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director,Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410

Approved by

Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

AUGUST 14, 2013
 CONVENED: 7:00 PM

CITY HALL
Mayor Anthony opened the August 14, 2013 regular Council meeting at 7:27 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Dawn O'Grady, Sharon Dinger, Connie Pound, Kathy Ritch and Jim Brown. Council member John Shurtleff was absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Director Jason Melo.

Mayor Anthony led the Council in a prayer.

Citizens present: Sandy Wood. Also present were Kevin Bell from Clarke & Clarke Insurance and Nathan Black from JUB Engineering. 

Public Comments
Citizen Sandy Wood suggested that a volunteer set up the speed monitor and move it to different locations instead of having the Public Works Department spending their time on the speed monitor.
Agenda Item No. 1 - Consent Agenda
Councilor O'Grady made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Ritch seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Agenda Item No. 2 - Administrative Matters

Health Insurance Renewal - Kevin Bell CIS/Regence Insurance Agent 
CIS Insurance Agent Kevin Bell explained that the City currently has Regence Blue Cross health insurance for the employees. The premium will be increasing considerably this year, last years rates were $1,924.80 per month, City contribution $1,523.00. This years rates will be $2,243.10 per month, City contribution of $1,625.90. The City pays the first $900.00 per employee. Kevin explained different options for health insurance including a similar policy with CIS for $1,776.35 per month, City contribution would be $1,475.52, the deductible would be $250.00. Another option is a Health Saving Account Plan with CIS, the HSA plan has a deductible of $1,500.00 per person. Kevin explained that Baker County recently chose this option for their employees, but they contribute the $1,500.00. This would not be a favorable plan for the employees unless the City contributed the deductible into the account. The only thing that is different with the CIS plan is that the agent fee is not included. If the City wants Kevin to remain the agent for the health insurance policy it would cost the City approximately $38.00 per month.
Public Works Director Jason Melo questioned the $900.00 cap for the employees. Jason's policy does not cost the full $900.00 and he questioned if he was entitled compensation for the balance of the $900.00. Kevin will check with CIS to see if  the employee can be compensated for the difference.
Councilor Pound stated that she was not in favor of paying the difference between the cap and the actual amount of the policy.

Councilor Dinger made a motion to change the City's health insurance to CIS Co-plan A with $250.00 deductible and pay the agent fee for Kevin to be the City's agent for approximately $38.00 per month. Councilor Brown seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 

Employee Salary Reviews
Mayor Anthony explained that it was time for the employee salary reviews. Both employees currently make $15.30 per hour. 

Discussion followed.

Councilor Dinger stated that she was opposed to any salary increase this year and it needs to be froze at $15.30 per hour.

Councilors Brown and Ritch agreed that the employees deserved to get some kind of an annual raise.
Councilor Pound agreed with Councilor Dinger considering the cost of the water project and the sewer problems.
Councilor O'Grady stated that she did not feel that the employees should not get a raise because the City was looking at some large expenses.  She was in favor of a 2% raise for the employees.

Councilor Ritch made a motion to give both the employees a $0.30 per hour raise. Councilor Brown seconded the motion. Councilor Dinger opposed. The motion passed with majority consent.

The salary increase will be retroactive June 1, 2013, since the employee reviews should have been completed in June.

Third and Final Reading of Ordinance No. 139 Series 2013 Regulating of 
Dogs in the City Limits of Haines

Mayor Anthony read Ordinance No. 139 Series 2013 Regulating of Dogs in the City Limits of Haines by title only.

Councilor Ritch made a motion to accept Ordinance No. 139 Series 2013 Regulating of Dogs in the City Limits of Haines. Councilor Dinger seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 

Agenda Item No. 3_- Old Business

Sewer Pump Issues

Public Works Director Jason Melo explained that the sewer pumps were still being investigated by JUB. At this point neither the ABS or the Myers pumps that Anderson Perry Engineering recommended would have worked in the wet well design. Also, due to the design of the wet well it will need to cleaned out every three years. The line from the wet well to the ponds needs to cleaned out also, which will be expensive. The filter system on the pivots plug up every time the pivots are operated. There is not much in the system that is working properly. 
Nathan Black from JUB Engineers provided the Council with a handout explaining the sewer pumps and wet well information. Handout is herein attached and part of the record. 

Nathan stated that he talked with the IFA about getting additional funding for the City to repair the sewer system. Unfortunately the City is not eligible for another grant for the sewer considering the short period of time since we received the grant initially.


Sewer Pond Issue
Councilor Pound stated that on July 20, 2013 there was an issue at the sewer pond which caused an overflow. She questioned why there was not an alarm that notified the City that there was a problem.

Public Works Director Jason Melo explained that their was a miscommunication between him and part time employee Doug Schneider. Jason had been transferring water from one pond to the other and had intended to have Doug shut the valve when the pond was full. When the pond got too full the water overflowed out a pipe that is used to drain the building, there is not an alarm on that part of the system.
Citizen Allen Hack noticed the water overflowing and contacted Councilor Pound.

JUB Engineering Water Master Plan Update

Nathan Black from JUB Engineering provided the Council with the Technical Memorandum.

Councilor Dinger pointed out some clerical issues in the Technical Memo that would be corrected.
Nathan explained that Tawni Bean from the IFA has taken over this area for Gary Viehdorfer. Nathan and John met with Tawni recently and she stated that the next step for the City is to attend a "One Stop" meeting. A "One Stop" meeting is where the different financial agency's get together and present the different options available. This financing will be necessary to complete the project if the City receives a grant for 2 million dollars. A request needs to be sent by the City to Tawni for a "One Stop" meeting.
Agenda Item No. 4 - New Business

Swinging Gate

Councilor Ritch suggested putting some kind of a swinging gate at the front counter to keep citizens from going into that area.

Screen Door
Councilor O'Grady commented that the screen door for the office, which has already been approved, needs to be installed.
Agenda Item No. 5 - Mayor Report


Donating Water to Baker  City
Mayor Anthony explained that Baker City is on a boil water order, and Haines has been donating water to them. LaGrande is supplying the water trucks and Baker City employees fill the trucks and it is made available to Baker City citizens.

Agenda Item No. 6 - Staff Reports
City Recorder

Tort Claim
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that in July 2011 a woman claimed that a step on the stage in the park broke and caused her to fall. She claimed that she injured her shoulder which required surgery. The City's insurance company CIS and the City's Attorney Dan Van Thiel were notified that there was a potential claim. Both party's had commented that this probably would not be pursued due to her correspondence to the City. In the correspondence she stated that it was her left arm and then in the next letter she stated it was her right arm.  In the period of time between January of 2012 and August 2014 there has not been any contact from any of the party's concerning this matter. CIS sent an email dated August 14, 2013 stating that the claim had been settled and was now closed. Valerie contacted the insurance agent handling the claim and was advised that CIS settled with the claimant and she was awarded $20,000. The original amount of the claim was $105,000. It is unknown whether this claim will cause the property/liability insurance rates to raise, but it is possible. 
Valerie also commented that the whole stage needs to be inspected again. Part time employee Doug Schneider is concerned about possible rot in the supports that could cause the entire structure to collapse. 

Landfill 
Valerie referred to a discussion at last months meeting concerning advertising to bring in more customers to Landfill. At this time the DEQ is working on the City's renewal of the Landfill permit. A representative from the DEQ contacted the Valerie and discussed some issues with the permit. The permitting process is very involved, it was submitted to the DEQ in October of 2012 and technically expired in March 2013, but will remain in effect until they are completed with the new permit. The current permit is for Landfill's that take in under 1,000 tons of debris, but the DEQ is stating that Landfill's that take in more than 100 tons can be required to do additional methane monitoring. At the present time the City is required to have a annual methane test, but since the Landfill takes in over 100 tons of debris a year the City may be required to put in a monitoring well or wells. In the past five years the Landfill has only tested positive for methane gas one time and it was only 1%. This year the Landfill tested positive in 3 of the 4 testing holes. 
The DEQ representative questioned the way the City estimates the amount of debris that is taken in, and suggested that the City find a different way to calculate the amount. If a monitoring well is required, the well is something that the City can construct themselves, but it does have to been designed by an engineer. 
Nathan Black from JUB Engineers stated that there are Engineers in their firm that specialize in that area.


Special Cities Allotment Grant
Valerie completed and submitted the Special Cities Allotment Grant to ODOT. Nathan helped with the wording and helped focus on Street issues rather than drainage. Jason contacted Steve Ritch for assistance with the cost of the project. Steve submitted two estimates for resurfacing with gravel or with grindings. The project included replacing and repairing culverts and rehab of the area around the Rock Creek culvert where the flooding takes place. The only part of the project that was not able to be incorporated into the application was the area along Rock Creek on the west side of town, because it is not related to Street rehab, so other financing options will need to be pursued for that drainage project.

Union Pacific Railroad Foundation Grant
An application was submitted to the Union Pacific Railroad Foundation for a grant. Citizen Sandy Wood contacted Union Pacific representative Brock Nelson and requested information on the grant program. Sandy gathered the information on the construction of the sidewalk including the cost. Also included in the project was lighting for the South park area, including a Street light and solar lighting for the kiosk. Valerie submitted the application online, the City will be notified in February 2014 of the results.

Misc.

Valerie will also submit an application for a planning grant in the amount of $1,000.00. Vector Control was contacted to spray for mosquitoes. 
Public Works Director 


Water Test
Public Works Director Jason Melo explained that the routine monthly water sample for the City tested positive for coliform. The water was retested at four different location in town and they all tested positive. The water is still safe to drink and does not require a boil water order. The City is required to send out a public notice to the citizens explaining the situation. Chlorination was immediately started when the sample tested positive. This is not uncommon and has happened in the past this time of year, that is the reason the City initially started chlorinating the water.

Plugged Sewer Line
Jason explained that Dave & Teri Johnson's sewer line was plugged and they suspected that the main line was plugged. Baker City came out and flushed the main line with their equipment and flushed out a quartz rock. The Johnson's sewer line was still plugged and it required them renting a snake to clean out the line. 
Mayor Anthony read a letter from Dave & Teri Johnson requesting reimbursement for the rent of the snake for $45.00 and one day's lost wages of $168.00 for a total of $213.00. The Johnson's stated that the reason their line plugged was due to a plug in the main line which is the City responsibility. The letter is herein attached and part of the record.

Jason read section 5 of the Sewer Ordinance that addresses the division of responsibility, which states that the property owner is responsible for the cost to repair or remove obstructions in the sewer lateral including the City right of way.
Discussion followed and Council agreed that it was not the City's responsibility, and denied their request. 

Museum Water Leak
The Eastern Oregon Museum sent a letter to the Council asking if the City would repair a broken water line. The Museum does not have the equipment or ability to repair the line. Letter is herein attached and part of the record.

Council agreed to have the City repair the line.

Agenda Item No. 7 - Council Reports

Councilor O'Grady

Councilor O'Grady stated that her husband Don O'Grady volunteered to construct the City a flag pole for the flag by the office.
Agenda Item No. 8- Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at   9:45 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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